Maine Coalition for Housing and Quality Services


May 13, 2013
Minutes 

Present:  Angie Bellefleur, Laurie Raymond, Karen Dufour, Irene Mailhot, Paul Nau, Terri Earley-LaPointe, David Cowing, Darla Chafin, Kevin Reilley, Staci Converse, Karen Johnson, Rachel Dyer, Laurie Kimball, Michelle Ames, Ricker Hamilton, Romy Spitz, Dave Lawlor, Diane Boas, David Thompson, Dee Karnofsky, Joan G. Rogers, Tyler Ingalls, Jen Billings, Colleen Gilliam, Laura Harvey, Grace Guerrette, Priscilla Burnette, Carol Makrides, Elizabeth Mylroie, Patrick Moore, Andy O’Brien, Doug Patrick, Anne Nadzo, Glenda Wilson, Larry Strout, Betsy Morrison, Kerry Fitzgerald, David Macolini, Ed Doggett, Suellen Doggett, Cullen Ryan, Elizabeth Baranick. Via telephone: Stacey Lamontagne, Susan Gervaise Flynn.
Cullen Ryan introduced himself, welcomed the group, and gave a brief history of the Coalition for new members.  He also talked about how the group is trying to tackle problems like the waivers waitlist and the “lack of services” cliff pretty much all students face after aging out of high school.  He added that the group was formed to work towards solutions to better the lives of individuals with intellectual and developmental disabilities.  Participants introduced themselves.  A motion was made and seconded to accept the minutes from last month’s meeting.  Minutes were accepted.  

Special guest:

Angie Bellefleur, Associate Director Policy and Prevention, Child and Family Services, DHHS (CFS) angie.m.bellelfleur@maine.gov.  Angie graciously stepped in for our scheduled speaker, Therese Cahill-Low, who was called to work with the Legislature.  Angie said her department was interested in hearing from parents and providers.  They want to know, “What are we missing?”  “How can we improve services?”  “What do people need?”  She spoke about the reorganization of CFS and how some roles and responsibilities were still in flux.  Since last fall, CFS and the Office of Adult Services have been meeting on a monthly basis to establish better working relationships between the two departments and to find ways to mesh their services.  This is a change in the culture at DHHS.  They want to partner with other offices within DHHS to improve transition services.  The transition from children’s services to adult services is important to Commissioner Mayhew.  They have started drafting internal protocols to determine what the internal map will look like.  

Question:  When will the draft be available to the community?

Response:   It is coming this summer.  It should be available within the next two months.  It will list who is responsible for what.  I will bring it to the group to see if we think the work flow will work and to take suggestions from the Coalition.

Question:  Have you been able to collaborate with other states?  There are some great ideas out there.

Response:  That’s a good point.  I haven’t heard of any connections but I’ll bring the idea back to the department. 

Question:  I have a specific question.  We have an adoption subsidy.  It’s impossible to make the transition because we can’t apply for SSI while we still get this subsidy.  MaineCare ends with the subsidy.  We have no solution.    
Response:  I can give you the name of the manager who handles adoptions.

Response:  We’ve spoken to everyone in the department.  They suggest we end the subsidy 3 months early.  I can’t be the only person having this problem.  It’s hard to budget.

Response:  The department is looking at adoption subsidy rules.  It’s a hot topic and we are working towards revisions on the rules.  We may have to change to state law to solve the problem.

Question:  Is there any representation from MADSEC (Maine Administrators of Services for Children with Disabilities, www.madsec.org) at the monthly meetings?

Response:  Meetings have been focused on staff members to date.  Other partners will be called. 

Question:  Like Voc Rehab (Vocational Rehabilitation - www.maine.gov/rehab)?

Response:  Yes.
Question:  Can you say more about CFS and Adult Services talking to each other?  Are you talking about what “transition” means so everyone is on the same page?  Schools get the kids ready and then they leave school. Are we being realistic and fair to kids to think they are really ready?  Do you plan to educate schools, family and providers about expectations after school?

Response:  That is our ultimate goal.  In the past, DOE (Department of Employment) and DHHS have struggled to be on the same page.  We are working to change that.  Our office is starting discussions about transition by age 14.  We plan to have quarterly meetings by district to review a child’s plan.  

Question:  Will there be outreach to employment centers?

Response:  We are aiming to have that as part of the plan.
Question:  Just out of curiosity, has that team been looking at the number of kids coming up through the system?  There used to be paperwork we sent in so you would know.  It would help with budgeting if you knew the number of kids who will need services.  Capturing accurate numbers must be very difficult if systems aren’t working together.  It would be useful to Adult and Children’s Services if they knew how many children they could expect to serve between 14-18 or 16-18.

Response:  Absolutely!  The focus of the plan is to sit at the table and review cases so that when transition happens they won’t encounter the “cliff”.  Adult Services needs to know who is coming.  We are all about this.  The wait list drives a lot but we also need numbers to take to the legislature. 

Comment:  We need a tool everyone can use to report the number of kids on their way.  EIS (Enterprise Information System) used to provide numbers, but it’s not used anymore.

Response:  It is our intention to bring it back.  

Comment:  We are trying to do this as a community.  We’ve done a good job through school and employment so kids can stay on Mount Desert Island.  But it’s easier, because it’s contained.

Comment:  It’s critical to have community support.  Communities could step up to the plate to help.  I am seeing more volunteers.  We still want services, but communities could be very helpful.  Parents have to make linkages too.

Question:  You mentioned that historically DOE and DHHS have had a complex relationship but they always had interdepartmental committees.  Is there nothing like that in the restructuring?

Response:  Right now, interdepartmental committees focus on younger children.  We’d like them to broaden their focus. 
Comment:  Meetings still exist, but never focus on transition.     
Question:  Have regions been physically changed?

Ricker Hamilton:  No, but a lot has happened in the districts lately.  The governor’s budget allocates $10.3 million for Sections 21 and 29.  This fully funds slots approved by CMS for this year.  $6.3 million will be used just to fill slots.  Another $2 million is slated for the following two years, totaling $10.3 million.  That means there will be 2,935 funded slots by the end of June.  In the next two years this will increase by 10 per year.  As Angie said, Commissioner Mayhew considers transition a “top priority”.  We’ll work with MADSEC, DOE, and others to identify children at much younger ages.  In 20 months, a lot can happen.  MOAs (Memorandum of Agreement) have already been signed.  We’ll also have a big stakeholder meeting about this (applause).  
Question:  Does that mean the money will fund every slot approved by CMS within waivers?

Ricker:  We’ll still have a waivers wait list.  And remember, there are other condition waivers that could help.  
Question:  What’s the difference between the approved slots and waiver spots? 

Ricker:  For Section 29, there are about 142 approved slots for a total of 1,450 people who will have services, but there are 300 people on the waitlist.  For Section 21, there will be funding for 75-80 more people.  That means there will be funding for up to 2,935 people, but there are currently about 826 people on the waitlist.  At HHS on Friday, we talked about the White Paper.  It really matches the vision we have going forward.  It would take a significant amount of money, $95 million total in State and Federal funds, to serve everyone.   

Comment:  Money well spent. 

Ricker:  Listen to the Governor and the Commissioner.  Keep in mind they have to make difficult choices.  We need the State dollars, but if it gets spent elsewhere, it’s not available for the wait list.  

Question:  If you got everyone off the wait lists, would service providers have the capacity to serve them all?

Ricker:  In the short term, no.  Andy Taranko of Living Innovations said there are 50 families waiting for shared living.  It would be a challenge, but, we have great agencies in Maine. 
Question:  If a child is denied MaineCare, when they turn 18, will they be denied based on income?

Response:  They would go on the wait list and be eligible down the road.

Question:  What is the difference between MaineCare and the wait list?

Response:  You must have financial need to receive MaineCare.

Comment:  Keep on getting information on your child’s diagnosis.  This could be a stumbling block.  

Comment:  It’s not easy to find financial levels for MaineCare.  There isn’t a single number that determines eligibility.  I’ve made calls and looked online. If they’re eligible for SSI, they automatically get MaineCare when they turn 18.

Question:  Is it important if they are denied when they are younger?  They’ll be okay later?  Should I apply with DHHS?  Is it a black mark not to have child services?

Response:  It’s important to have a child services case manager so they can get everything in order.  You will be far ahead with help.  Otherwise, it could take several more months to get something together.

Comment:  From 2007-2013 a big group of young people were lost due to lack of services.  We need a plan to clean this up.    
Comment:  Apply for MaineCare with all your evaluations.

Comment:  Check with the Katie Beckett program, www.maine.gov/dhhs/ocfs/cbhs/eligibility/katiebeckett.html.  It’s another resource for getting MaineCare that looks at the income of the person with the disability. 
Comment:  I’d like to see DHHS, VR (Vocational Rehabilitation) and the schools not limit what transition means.  I asked if my son who’s 21 was eligible for a particular service.  I was told, “He’s out of transition”.  What does that mean?  Transition to housing?  Transition to stability?  It would be helpful if it wasn’t limited to leaving school.  

Question:  What happened when he turned 21?  What changed?

Response:  He gets SSI.  We should broaden the definition of transition, particularly for children that go beyond 21, but aren’t settled.

Response:  Good point.  Let’s broaden it.

Question:  My child doesn’t have MaineCare and hasn’t been identified as disabled.  Is there a Medicaid review team that can determine disability?  We can’t access services without MaineCare.

Question:  Don’t schools pay for diagnoses?

Comment:  I’m hoping DHHS is looking at more training of case managers and staff of Children’s and Adult Services, so all are familiar with what’s going on.  Some issues have been around for a long time.  Is that part of the plan?  

Angie:  Yes, OCFS (Office of Child and Family Services) continually works with outreach community providers.  More training is on our radar. 

Comment:  Some children who had case managers at 10, 11, and 12 had their services terminated at that time.  They weren’t told they should go back to DHHS for help with transition, or that they should reapply later to regain services.

Comment:  There needs to be an understanding between where these guys are and bring school personnel into what transition means.  There isn’t a transition committee any longer.  There’s a void around training for schools and families.  People need to know what the transition year should look like and what happens next.  I hope there will be more collaboration with schools in the post grad year and organizations or VR to make it truly seamless.  It would be great if all the support systems worked from the same page. 
Question:  What is the status of the children’s waiver? 
Angie:  This is being managed through an APS contract.  I don’t know exactly when that will start but we should have more information by the end of the week.

Question:  I have two children facing the cliff.  They are on both wait lists.  One child is high functioning and the other needs a high level of care.  We’re trying to access Section 28.  Our case workers looked at their cases in isolation.  It would be helpful to work with both children and adult services and for both of them to have checklists and scores.  Will there be more inter-office decision-making?    

Response:  Hopefully, there will be more coordination.  During the quarterly meetings we’ll work on identifying where people are and push that with case managers.  Section 21 and 29 may be the goal, but other MaineCare services can fill in the gaps.    
Comment:  Trying to find contacts at DHHS can sometimes be problematic.

Ricker:  Elizabeth Gattine handles 6 out of the 7 waivers issued from our office.  People need to remember there are other waivers out there.  (Telephone number from website:  287-9200, 1-800-262-2232)
Question:  To access Section 96 for nursing services, we need a Goold assessment.  (Goold Health Systems conducts long-term care assessments for the State of Maine, www.ghsinc.com).  How can I get an assessment so it will be seamless?  I called the department to find out how to get an assessment and learned it doesn’t happen before 21.  That means there will be a gap.  Maybe we can’t have both waivers? 

Comment:  It seemed like a conflict of interest when the assessing agency was also providing services.
Comment:  We independently contract for single assessments. 

Cullen:  At our next meeting, Mel Owen and Jim Martin will give us a “Waiver 101” presentation.  

Ricker:  Not that I want her to be inundated with phone calls, but Elizabeth Gattine, our waivers manager can help people with all the different waivers.  Going back to a question asked earlier, we do talk to other states and look at other systems.  We have Section 19, 20, 21, 22, and 29 and a demonstration waiver.  We share the White Paper’s vision.  
Question:  Will there be changes to the waiver for in-home supports?  Right now, you have to be re-qualified every 6 months.  It’s really burdensome for such a short term.
Response:  Individuals with Intellectual Disabilities (ID) are the only ones who haven’t had independent assessments based on medical need.  To get a diagnosis for Section 21 or 29, there’s so much paperwork, it’s nerve-wracking. 
Comment:  There are people with ID in nursing homes when they could be in communities.  
Cullen:  Keeping an open dialogue goes a long way towards gaining trust with the department.  We want to prevent people from getting stuck or siloed.  Questions asked at the meetings are answered for many.  The minutes go to 1,000 people a month. There are still lots of questions to be asked.  Thank you for being here and for your commitment to transparency, Angie and Ricker.  This is extremely helpful!
Comment:  And for the good work you’ve already done!  We must activate a culture of trust and reinforce transparency.  We all want people off the waitlists. 
End of presentation.
DHHS Update:  Waitlist numbers
Ricker:  As of May 6th: Section 21 – 826 people, Priority 1 – 168, Priority 2 – 266, Priority 3 – 392, Section 29 – 492, on both lists – 863.  Of the 826 people waiting for Section 21, 455 already receive Section 29.  

Question:  Have there been recent changes in the department?

Ricker:  Adult Protective Services is now totally integrated.  A supervisor is in the office and we have specialists who investigate cases.  We also have fully integrated guardianship, court study person, and public conservator.  Staff merged huge programs last September.  All is within one court and isn’t separated by disability or age.  

Question:  Has the State plan for developmental services gone to the legislature?  

Ricker:  The draft plan should be done by August and completed for the legislature by December.  We are partnering with DRC (Disability Rights Center) and SUFU (Speaking Up For Us) and will be holding hearings to take comments from the public.    

Comment:  It would be good to get dates out there so people and attend the comment sessions.  I know of August 13, 14, and 15th.  

Question:  Where are we with the SIS?

Ricker:  We are still on target to complete 80% of the interviews by July 15th.  The 80% mark is important to create a meaningful matrix.  Deloitte will be doing the statistics and rate setting.  The last rates were set in 2007.  We want to set rates that will be sustainable for providers.  We also plan to have more stakeholder meetings.
Question:  What is SIS?

Ricker:  Supports Intensity Scale.  The people conducting the interviews are all nationally certified.  There is a validation team in the event something seems skewed.  The interviews may include the person receiving services, parents, providers, and other direct service personnel.  The interviews are to be held once every three years and determine the level of support for Section 21.  That way, people get what they need, with choices to create a service package.  There is built-in flexibility, in case needs change.  There will also be grievance and appeals processes.  Compared to the rest of the nation, costs appear higher in Maine and needs seem lower.  Between 1,600 and 1,800 interviews have been completed.  

Question:  Is the SIS only one component of the needs assessment or will PCPs (Person-Centered-Plan) and other measures be used?  

Response:  We want to eliminate situations like needing 3 staff members for 1 individual because they set a fire 10 years ago.  This is the outcome of not having independent assessments.  We know some people will still require high levels of care and we’ll still need feedback, but the goal is to get everyone off the wait lists.  The SIS can be used towards that end.

Question:  What about Section 29?

Response:  Other states look at the system we have.  Some states don’t even have Section 29.  We’re looking at what it would take to give everyone some services – to have everyone receive at a minimum – Section 29 – so there is no cliff.  A little support at the time of transition may be all someone needs.  This is consistent with what other states have done, and it has been successful.  We’re also looking at a demonstration waiver that could fund a waiver to get a person through transition.  There is so much anxiety during transition that kids will run into a wall or fall off the cliff ( big applause).
Question:  Is there a home supports piece in Section 29?

Response:  LD 8 preceded LD 969, which ought to pass.  It adds home supports into 29, to have in your package. Comment:  That’s great!

Question:  If passed, will there be a cap on the number of hours?

Response:  There will be some cap on the allowable services in 29 and a monetary cap.

Comment:  SUFU testified that we are concerned that is home supports are included in Section 29 that community support could go away.  We don’t’ want that and think we need to be careful they and “Work First” aren’t overtaken.

Response:  DRC reminded DHHS.  We have great partnerships and so many good providers that we are excited about the changes.

Comment:  As a provider, having flexibility in 29 removes a barrier for us.  I’m very pleased to see it.  

Cullen:  Thank you Ricker, Angie, and the department.  Thank you for being here and for your commitment to transparency.  It is great to have an opportunity to have questions answered directly.

Ricker:  Hold our feet to the fire.  We all want to see progress but we know we are limited.  DHHS is committed to continuing to attend these meetings. 

Legislative Updates 
Mary Lou Dyer is testifying today.  The following bills are being considered: LD847, LD1449, LD801, LD829, LD897, and LD969.  LD969 is Representative Stuckey’s bill that nudges the department towards implementation of the Coalition’s White Paper.  It is trending towards unanimous passage.  [We learned after the meeting that it did receive unanimous “ought to pass” from the HHS Committee.]  DHHS submitted a letter of general acceptance and no one testified in opposition.  It challenges DHHS to allow people to use both the Section 21 and 29 waivers so that technology and in home support are both allowed.  DHHS will contact CMS to get the flexibility written into the waivers.  
Comment:  It would be great if 29 were more flexible.  My child is on the Section 21 waitlist because 20 hours a week is not enough. By capping the hours at 20, his needs won't be met and we are putting ourselves in another one-size-fits all box, this time one that is too small instead of too large.
Cullen:  We will be far better for having Section 29 rather than a cliff.   The one-size-fits-all model was premised on folks coming out of institutions that often got 24/7 care, whether they needed it or not.  Our model calls for meeting people where they are at and should free up funds for more people to be served.  The waitlist only started in 2008.  In 2009, no one received waivers.  The new model, through efficiency and flexibility will allow people more or less services depending on their needs – adjusting to life cycles and needs. 

Comment:  As a provider, the lack of flexibility has been a nightmare.  We can be more flexible if meeting people where they are.  It’s “doable” and we can recruit staff to help them have an exciting life. 

Comment:  21 was a box.  It has the capacity to serve 1 hour to 24/7.  We now have to look at it as a continuum.  Systematic changes will allow it to be less restrictive. 

Cullen:  This has been an excellent discussion.  We don’t have time for any other updates. Our next meeting is Monday, June 10, 2013, 12-2PM.  The speakers will be Mel Owen, Resource Coordinator, and Jim Martin, Associate Director, DHHS, Developmental Services, Office of Aging and Disability.  Their topic: Waiver 101.  Thank you all for coming!  Are there any burning announcements?  
Dave Lawlor:  Can I plug an upcoming conference?  The conference, “Enhancing Healthcare for Persons with Intellectual Disabilities, Forum for Healthcare Providers” is happening on June 11, 2013, 9AM-4PM. Click here to view the flyer.  The impetus is the ACA (Affordable Care Act), health home, and what it means for people with ID/DD and their families.  What do people need to know?  Thanks to DD Connect, your registration may be subsidized.  Contact Mobius, 563-3511, www.mobiusinc.org. 
(If people would like to contact their Legislators, they can find their Representatives through the following links:  

Find your Legislator here:  http://www.maine.gov/legis/house/townlist.htm 

Complete Committee list here:  http://www.maine.gov/legis/house/commlist.doc 

Email addresses for HHS and Appropriations Committee members:  Click here for list 
Coalition Website:  www.maineparentcoalition.org
Visit our website!  If you have postings for the website, please email them to Cullen (cullen@chomhousing.org) or Elizabeth (elizabeth@chomhousing.org). If you’d like to contribute a photo, please send them to either one of us via email.  We’ll also need you to sign a release to use the photo (available on the website).  The website has the meeting minutes, Action Alerts, postings of upcoming events, and helpful links to useful websites.  The Coalition is also on Facebook.   
Unless otherwise decided, all Coalition meetings are the second Monday of the month from 12-2pm (at 307 Cumberland Avenue in Portland).  If you wish to join via telephone, please call (879-0347) or email Elizabeth or Cullen at CHOM prior to the meeting so we can activate the conference line.  To phone in dial, 1-605-475-4350, when prompted, slowly enter the code 810-236#.  We’d love to have you with us! 
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